
 

February 9, 2024 

VIA E-MAIL:  comments@FDIC.gov 

Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation 
550 17th Street, N.W. 
Washington, DC 20429 

RE: 12 CFR Part 364 
RIN 3064-AF94 

Dear Sir or Madame; 

America's Mutual Banks (“AMB”) welcomes the opportunity to comment on the FDIC's notice of Proposed 
Rulemaking and Issuance of Guidelines Establishing Standards for Corporate Governance and Risk 
Management. AMB is a trade group representing the interests of mutual holding companies and mutual 
FDIC's insured institutions. www.americasmutualbanks.com. AMB members are very familiar with the 
concept of non-shareholder constituencies. They value and serve their community and exist principally to 
be a vital financial conduit and member of that community. AMB’s primary mission is to inform thought 
leaders, legislators and government officials of the peculiar structure of mutual banking organizations, 
their special community orientation, their best practices and the need for compatibility of the application 
of regulatory concepts to mutual organizations. Too frequently, AMB has had to remind members of 
Congress and the regulatory agencies that proposals that are designed with “one-size-fits-all” in mind are 
a much more common problem for mutual institutions. 

AMB supports the concept of sound corporate governance and appropriate risk controls as necessary for 
any banking institution. It is pleased that the FDIC has chosen to refrain from applying the proposal’s more 
granular requirements to institutions under $10 billion in assets. Almost all mutual banks and mutual 
holding companies fall under that threshold. Nonetheless, we are concerned that the precedent of 
applying the principles embodied in the proposal to banks over $10 billion in assets will cause supervisory 
officials and examiners to informally apply the same principles to institutions whose asset size is below 
the threshold. We also believe that professional investors and class action lawyers will attempt to twist 
their interpretation of a final regulation to impose federal responsibilities on mutual directors that are not 
recognized under state law with the purpose of furthering their personal gain.  

These risks are much greater for mutual institutions. In many states, laws do not provide current clear 
guidance as to how standard fiduciary concepts are applied to mutual institutions. Too often state 
legislatures have conflated mutual deposit rights with stockholder rights in stock banks. Legislative efforts 
to restate or “modernize” saving institutions laws have commonly omitted distinctions material to 
mutuality. Similarly, state court decisions in the last few decades sometimes mistakenly refer to 
depositors and members in mutual banks as “stockholders” failing to recognize the statutory and case law 
distinctions in their rights as compared with stockholder rights. This problem is caused by the often times 
confusing terminology that distinguishes the different types of mutual institutions, the declining number 
of mutual institutions in states which once chartered them in the hundreds, elimination of a single thrift 
federal regulator for mutual institutions, and the overall dominance of commercial banks in the financial 
sector. 

136397518v.1 






